Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

January 3, 2008
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:30 a.m. at Orting Public Safety Building.  The following were present:

Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD

Dan Rankin, PCFD #3
Bob Black, PCFD #5

Eric Watson, PCFD #5
John Burgess, PCFD #5

Tom Sutich, PCFD #5
Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Bryan Pearson, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6

Chuck King, PCFD #8

Gary McVay, PCFD #13

Cliff McCollum, PCFD #13
Andy McAfee, PCFD #14

Tom Lique, PCFD #16
Guy Allen, PCFD #16

Bob Vellias, PCFD #17
Randy Shelton, PCFD #18

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21

Kathy Hale, PCFD #21

Dan Packer, PCFD #22

Russ McCallion, PCFD #22
Jake Doty, PCFD #22

Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB
Dig Gribbon, PSCAA

Norma Pancake, PCEMS
Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Randy Shelton led the flag salute.  He welcomed everyone to Orting.  It has been exciting to see all of the growth.  He pointed out that everything says Orting Valley Fire & Rescue and not PCFD #18 or City of Orting.  They have hired six (6) employees last year and they are looking at hiring more this year.  He thanked Commissioner Troy West who is here today as none of this would have been possible without his support.  Commissioner West stated he has been a Commissioner for six (6) years and is back for another six (6) years.  It is his goal to have one (1) Department.  Randy Shelton shared a short video/slide show of their department over this last year.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the November 1, 2007 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale reported we ended the year with $7,932.57.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.
Correspondence

No correspondence.
Bob Black announced that they have reorganized and promoted John Burgess as their new Field Operations Assistant Chief.
Guest Speakers
President Willis introduced today’s guest speaker, Chief Al Church who is here to talk about the 2008 WSFCA Legislative issues and King County Fire Service issues.  Al Church stated he is glad to be here today and stated that if there is anything he misses or forgets regarding the WSFCA legislative issues that Dan Packer who is President and/or Jeff Jensen who is a Board Member for WSFCA can fill in.  This is a short, 60-day session and so it will be hard to get anything through this year.  I960 was passed by the State and any new tax, tax increase, fees, etc. requires a 2/3 majority of legislature to pass.  At the last conference, everyone was asked to give input on the top ten (10) legislative issues for 2008 and 2009.  The top ten (10) issues are:
10 – Medicare access for all personnel.  Not mandated, only if they choose to participate.
9 – EMS Levies – 50% plus 1.  Schools passed this and has opened the door for us to look at in the future.  It will take a constitutional change.

8 – Remove State Sales tax on capital purchases.

7 – LEOFF 2 reform.   Supporting the State Firefighter Council which is looking at increasing from 2% per year.  Another option is to find additional monies or reducing the average number of years from 5 to 3 or 2.

6 – Mandatory residential sprinklers in new construction.

5 – Address no man lands responsibilities.

4 – Funding State wide mobilizations for ALL hazards.

3 – Mitigation/Impact fees.

2 – CBRNE Haz Mat throughout the State.

1 – Fire safe cigarettes.

2008 is a short session which will make it very difficult to get big issues through.  It takes a number of years to get legislation through and I-906 makes it even harder.  They will continue to work on the above listed issues and see what happens.
January 24th is the Joint WFCA Legislative Day in Olympia.  He encouraged everyone to sign up and attend.  There will be a handout at this event with the top 4 issues to the floor which are:

#4 – HB2292 – Private Residence Sprinkler Systems.  Standby water fees, fees for second water meter, etc.

#3 – Medicare access for all employees.  10/1/77 thru 4/1/86 for those who want to pay into, not everyone has to, but for those who want to build towards 40 quarters, etc.

#2 – CBRNE – this has a hefty price tag of $23 million which includes the start up costs of Haz Mat around the State.  They are looking at other funds to access for regional Haz Mat as well.

#1 – HB1822 – Fire Safe Cigarettes.  They are working hard on this.  We were the 7th State when this was introduced and now we’d be the 23rd.

Other issues being worked on behind the scenes with the Governor’s Office are:  All hazards approach funded mobilizations, not just for wildland fires, allowing impact fees by new developments for Fire Districts and Fire Authorities, no mans land issues which also deals with navigable water, fire authority issues such as access to school district funds.  Currently it is at $1.15 per student, however, fire authorities do not have access to, only Fire Districts.  Cities have never had this.  Also looking at making it available to municipalities.  Jack Andren is doing a study to utilize the funding of what we should be getting from schools such as it should be more around $5.00 per student, etc.

Multi-year lid lift has been worked on to get through and did have some issues over the last few months that came up regarding temporary versus permanent nature at the end of the multi-year lid lift.  This is being worked on.  In effect the Department of Revenue is stating that the revenue stream established is at a higher level and when the multi-year lid lift ends that is their new starting point, not going back to what it was before the lid lift.  It is going to the A.G. which has not ruled on it yet.  They will be working with the legislature to get this cleaned up.
Jeff Jensen stated if approached by your legislator to provide a comment or testimony on an issue, please check with the Fire Chiefs Association to make sure we are united on the issue and sending the same message.

Legislative Day is January 24th at Olympia.  Dan Packer suggested making appointments with your delegations now.  Lunch will be held in the Columbia room and this is a great time to have face to face contact with your legislators.  This is very important.  Al stated the sprinkler trailer will be there as well.

Al Church stated that King County is working on a number of issues right now:

· Potential of a new communications center on the east side (NORCOM).

· Some momentum with NORCOM and Valley Com getting new CADS at the same time.

· Lack of understanding on King County Council of Medic One Levy.  $0.30/1,000 for 6 years.  7 cities with 50,000 or more population have to agree on what it looks like before it goes on the ballot.

· Live up to law that is in place for several years now – RCW 52.33 – HB1756 on Response Times Reporting.  Send the State Chiefs a copy of what you report, preferably electronically.

· Potential annexations, also potential for Fire Authority.  There are a lot of things going on, consolidations, mergers, contractual agreements, etc.

The members thanked Al Church for his time and presentation.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

Reggie Romines reported he received responses back on his request for speaker ideas.  He appreciates all those who responded.  The speaker for February will be Attorney Joe Quinn.  President Willis encouraged everyone to invite their MSO’s to that meeting as Attorney Quinn will be talking about the Medicare changes.
Audit Committee- DORMANT

Andy McAfee stated that he will be reviewing the books soon.
Banquet/Awards Committee

President Willis thanked Wayne Wienholz for his ten (10) plus years of service.  Matt Holm will be stepping in on this committee.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Judy Murphy reported that Medicare has new guidelines.  She distributed a handout.  This is going to change how we do business.
The protocols were supposed to be out January 2nd but there was a delay at the printers.  They will be out by February 1st.

There are still divert concerns in the county.  Jim Duggan and Paul Berlin have met with the hospitals.  1/1/08 the hospitals were not able to meet the no divert.  This has gone up every quarter and they continue to monitor it.  If St. Joes and TG are both on divert at the same time is the biggest problem.  They are instituting an override which means you can take the patient to whichever hospital is not supposed to be on divert.  The EMS Council meeting is coming up in a couple of weeks and this will be discussed there and they are hoping to come up with some clear guidelines.  Norma stated it is very important and they need to know what the Chiefs position is on this issue.  The hospitals are going to be sending out letters for support and don’t be fooled.  Any issues with divert still need to be forwarded to Jim Duggan and Paul Berlin.  Dan Packer stated he appreciates the work that has been done on this issue.  We gave the hospitals extra time due to the recommendation of our representatives, however, there seems to be some differences between our representatives and they need to harmonize on this issue and/or we need to change representatives.  This needs to get taken care of sooner, not later otherwise the hospitals are just going to keep trying to push the no divert further and further out.  The issue is not getting resolved.

Training – MetroTraining

Bryan Pearson reported that Chuck King has put together a training officers meeting as well.  Metro Training is continuing to meet.  Steve Murphy has put together a 2008 Officer Academy schedule.  WAC 296 is being rewritten and there will be a number of changes.  Incorporation of NFPA 1584 Rehab into 296-305.  Not only for incidents, but with training as well which will be some significant changes in how we operate.  Bob Jones with the State Patrol is serving on the rewrite committee.  The TEW group has been meeting and Jeff Chandler with Tacoma is the Chair.  Judy Harmon is also on this committee and has been great at communicating training opportunities.  There are additional 300 and 400 classes being offered.  We are very fortunate in this as we basically get our ICS training for nothing due to grant monies covering.  They are working on making sure the grant monies are going to all-risk, all-hazard training and is benefiting everyone.
Chuck King reported about 6 or 7 months ago he was asked to put together a group to work on standardizing training.  They are looking at the processes within training such as tracking, curriculum, etc.  Contact him for more information or if you are interested in attending one of their meetings.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.  President Willis stated the Hero’s Breakfast is January 25th.  He’s been promoting this event at CPFR and would encourage other to promote it in their departments.
Department of Emergency Management

Steve Bailey reported the Homeland Security grant has made it through the process and the President did sign it.  It was threatened the funds would be embargoed but not likely this will happen with it being an election year.  Still looking at the language congress promulgated and they’ve not received any clarification.  We’re looking at late summer or early fall before receiving the money.  There were two (2) separate fundings and now there is only one (1) – State Homeland Security Grant and LETPP Grant which is Law Enforcement only.  The language in the new bill does away with the LETPP grant and mandates that 25% will go to Law Enforcement.  It looks like the funding amount will be the total of this years’ Homeland Security grant and so LETPP is truly going away.  Law Enforcement is currently 22% of the Homeland Security grant monies and he can see them saying that they want 25% on top of the 22% they already receive because of losing the LETPP funds.  It will be interesting to see how this gets worked out and the RCC will have a tough time with this.  There was a 17% cut last year and this year will be about the same amount as last years.
The recent flooding in Pierce County – North, West and South have all been declared.  We were fortunate and escaped this one.  The State opened its EOC this time and there were problems with coordinating assets between counties.  Discussion followed.

Radio and 911 – discussions on console at PSAP’s – this is being reactivated regarding having 2 or 1 PSAP for the entire county.  There are pros and cons with this and it needs to happen, its just a matter of time.  The county is in negotiations with new radios for the county government.  They are contemplating other jurisdictions as more advanced technologies come into play.
EMS

Norma Pancake reported the ambulance inspections in 2008, they’ll also be looking at OTEP records when they come out.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of his report.  They completed 6,600 inspections in 2007.  Orting and Roy have signed contracts now for them to handle their inspections.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Dan Packer reported March 18th is the County Presidents Meeting in Yakima at 0900.
With the recent floods, he’s seen reports from Minonr and different areas and it seems that Incident Management was not put in place in the South End where it was elsewhere and there are some huge differences in the outcome.  It is so easy to get caught up in everything going on and forget about the resources that are available.  He asked that we be each others friends and help remind each other in these kinds of incidents of the resources, etc.
Dan Packer stated he had had to make a difficult report a while back with regards to the Fire Commissioners and there has been substantial strides of improvement on this.  They have worked through some issues and the Executive Committees have met.  They have some meetings set up and things are getting better.

Don’t forget to make your appointments with your delegations for the January 24th Legislative Day.

Dan Packer reported Linda, who has been working for the State Chiefs recently got married and has relocated to Richland, will be telecommuting and still working for them.

Andy asked if the State Chiefs could re-emphasize the options that we have available in large scale incidents because its not used often and don’t remember what it is we have, etc.  Dan stated that some things have been identified regarding this.  Jack Andren stated it seems the State EOC should be a conduit instead of telling them they’re on their own.  It would make sense for them to be a resource to give those answers.  Steve Bailey stated there is a missing link with coordination and the State function is not what it should be.  Discussion followed.

PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon thanked PCFCA for their endorsement for land clearing burn issues.  February 28th the Puget Sound Clean Air Agency will hold a public hearing on the proposed burn ban at 9:15 a.m. at the Seattle Public Library’s Microsoft Auditorium at 1000 Fourth Avenue.  There are also going to be three (3) public forums held.  The proposals are 7/1/08 ban land clearing and 7/1/10 ban residential burning by definition.  This will not affect recreational burning or training burns.
PC Fire Commissioners

Dan Rankin reported their next meeting will be at Station 3-2 on January 24th at 7:00 p.m.
Dept. of Natural Resources

No representative present.
Unfinished Business

Nothing at this time.
New Business
A.  PCFCA Representative to the Pierce County IMT (Incident Management Team).   President Willis stated that Andy McAfee is stepping down as a representative.  PCFCA has two (2) representatives – Andy McAfee and Jack Andren.  Gary McVay was nominated to replace Andy McAfee.  It was moved and seconded to accept Gary McVay as the PCFCA Representative to the Pierce County IMT.  MOTION CARRIED.
Good of the Order

Nothing at this time.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:35 p.m.

The next regular PCFCA meeting will be February 7, 2008 at 11:30 at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue Station 61 located at 100 South 114th Street East, Tacoma, WA.
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